NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

24 MAY 2001

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:38 a.m., Thursday, May 24, 2001.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Jim Salas, Katherine Ingold, and Reta Jones.  Board members absent: Joe Salazar.  Staff members participating were Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Retha Coburn, Business and Finance Manager, Linda Lyle, Preschool Principal, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Manager.   John Williams, Executive Assistant was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Katherine Ingold led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Mr. Jim Huge of Huge & Associates was present to address the Board on the Manpower Study.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Jim Salas – Wished everyone a good morning.  Thanked the staff of NMSVH for a great school year.  Wished everyone a great summer.  Stated that he is looking forward to the start of another great school year.

Reta Jones – Thanked everyone for the pecans that were delivered to her by Jim Salas after the last Board meeting.  Stated that it is a pleasure to be on campus for the graduation of the NMSVH Class of 2001.  Thanked the senior class for inviting the Regents to have dinner with them.  She stated that this invitation was extremely thoughtful of the senior class.  Stated that she had an unplanned meeting with Mr. Allen Morgan, past State Superintendent of the Department of Education, while she was traveling through the airport enroute to Las Vegas.  Mr. Morgan made a comment that he is hearing a great deal of nice things in the community about NMSVH.  He stated that the staff of NMSVH must be doing a good job because of the nice things that he has been hearing.  Reta Jones stated that positive talk around the State is very important to NMSVH.  The school’s positive reputation is certainly getting noticed.   Reta Jones congratulated the Superintendent, the Department Heads, and all staff who were in attendance for this positive change.  

Katherine Ingold – Expressed her pleasure at being on campus for this meeting and having the opportunity to meet the graduates and participate in their commencement ceremony on Friday.   It is good to see all of the Regents.  Mr. Salazar will be missed at

this meeting.  Thanked the senior class for their invitation to join them for dinner.  Stated that she is also aware of the excellent reputation that NMSVH has around the State.  

President Stryker – Expressed her pleasure at being on the campus and at this meeting.  She is pleased that NMSVH has 7 graduates this year.  It is exciting to have such a large graduating class, while at the same time she is a little sad because the graduating students will be missed.  She is confident that the Class of 2001 will do well in the future.  Expressed her appreciation for the invitation to join the senior class for dinner.  Stated that she is happy to see everyone who is attending the Board meeting.    
V. Input

A. Public Input.

No Public Input.

B. Parent Input.  

No Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Stryker pointed out that the graduates are scheduled to meet the Board of Regents at 9:30 a.m.  Every effort needs to be made to accommodate this 9:30 time as the graduates have a very busy day.  President Stryker asked that the Personnel Report be postponed until after the Executive Session, and after the lunch break.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Board of Regents are invited to participate in a staff pot-luck lunch today at 12:00 noon in the Rose Garden.  Staff awards will also be presented during the pot-luck lunch.      Jim Salas recommended that the Board Officer elections be tabled until the June 21, 2001 meeting to allow participation by Joe Salazar.  President Stryker stated that Joe Salazar has expressed that he has no objection to holding officer elections during the May 25, 2001 meeting.  However, if it is the desire of the Regents, the Board elections can be tabled until June 21, 2001.  


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of April 27, 2001.  

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  Jim Salas stated that the motion that was made after coming out of Executive Session should reflect Amy Richardson being hired for the position of Assistive Technology Teacher instead of Assistant Technology Teacher.  Jim Salas stated that during the discussion regarding the Food Services Committee Report he addressed the fees being charged for meals.  He attempted to make the point that if NMSVH focuses on food service for the students, and takes into consideration a reduction in food costs, the cost per student meal would be $7.00.  This information was left out of the minutes.  Jim Salas requested that the minutes be revised to include that information.  

C.
Board Meeting Schedule.

This agenda item includes the current Board Schedule and a recommendation prepared by NMSVH Administration for the 2001/2002 Board Meeting Schedule.  President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the current Board Schedule or proposed 2001/2002 Board Meeting Schedule.  The proposed 2001/2002 Board Meeting Schedule was developed utilizing the information that was provided by the Board during the April 27, 2001 meeting.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she spoke with Doris Lynch,  President of the NMSVH Foundation regarding the scheduling of a Foundation meeting.  Doris Lynch reports that she has some requests for funds and she will be contacting each of the Regents, via telephone or e-mail, to brief them on the requests.  Doris Lynch reported that she will be out of town on June 21, 2001 and will be unable to attend the Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that the Board give some thought to having a Foundation meeting during the June 21, 2001 Regular Meeting.  The Board’s decision on scheduling a Foundation meeting will be relayed to Doris Lynch.  President Stryker stated that she would like to keep the scheduled Board meeting date of June 21, 2001 and have a Foundation representative present to the Board of Regents.  Reta Jones stated that the meeting scheduled for April 12, 2002 will not be a good date for her.  This date is too close to April 15, 2002 and will be very busy due to tax deadlines.  Superintendent Jennings recommended moving the April 2002 meeting date to Wednesday, April 17, 2002.  All members of the Board concurred with the recommendation of Superintendent Jennings.

D.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to the presented report she wished to report that she had an opportunity to meet with the Superintendent of Alamogordo Public Schools on May 23, 2001.  The purpose of the meeting was to discuss sharing the Alamogordo Public School’s Special Education bus during the summer.  This would allow NMSVH to put our bus in the shop for maintenance.  The meeting went well.  A lot of different topics were discussed.  Superintendent Jennings reported that she has been accepted as a Chamber Ambassador with the Alamogordo Chamber of Commerce.  This should be a great networking tool for NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings reported that she has been in contact with legal counsel concerning questions raised by Jim Salas regarding the anti-donation laws.  Legal counsel has provided answers regarding this issue which will be shared during Executive Session.    

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the agenda as revised, the minutes, regular meeting of April 27, 2001 as revised, Board Meeting Scheduled as revised, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Point of Order:  Reta Jones asked if there was a recommendation from legal counsel that the Board Meeting Schedule not be a consent item, but be presented as an info item?  President Stryker stated that legal counsel has advised that the Board Meeting Schedule does not have to be approved or disapproved by vote.  President Stryker recommended that in the future the Board Meeting Schedule agenda item be placed under Information to the Board which does not require a vote.  All Board members concurred.  The motion stands.   However, in the future the Board Meeting Schedule will not be a consent agenda item.  

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented Personnel Report.  There were no questions or input.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Reta Jones, the Board moved to accept the Personnel Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Monthly Investment Report – April 2001.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Monthly Investment Report.  Reta Jones asked that future reports contain cumulative gain/loss information in prior year.  She also stated that as we look at the budget it is good to have a point of reference by comparing to prior month with cumulative.  If you look at the Interest/Earnings it contains a column for Prior Year April 2000.  This should also include a Prior Year Cumulative column.  The same columns should also be reflected on the Gains/Losses.  This will provide a much clearer picture of our investments.  Retha Coburn stated that in addition to the Monthly Investment Report the Board was provided with a 5-Year Financial Comparison Report.  She asked if the Board had any questions regarding the additional report.  The intent of the report is to draw attention to the impact that the investment market has on our year-end balances.  President Stryker asked Reta Jones if she would like to table this item to allow time for review and questions?  Reta Jones stated that she would like to have the item tabled until later in the meeting.  (Agenda item tabled.  Will be discussed later on the agenda).  (Upon resuming discussion) – Reta Jones stated after her review of the Monthly Investment Report and the additional 5-Year Financial Comparison Report she feels that it is interesting that in the past NMSVH was balancing the budget with unrealized gains and losses.  So they were budgeting with revenues that were not realized.  This resulted in the impression that we were not over-budgeted.  The first time that we became over-budgeted was 2000.  Essentially they were over-budgeting for a long period of time.  It would be nice if we could budget and limit ourselves to the Land and Permanent Fund and use our unrealized gains and losses for other things.  That should be the goal of the NMSVH Finance Department and the Board of Regents.  This should have been the goal many years ago.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that the provided reports were very informative and expressed her appreciation to the Finance Department for providing this information to the Board.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the Monthly Investment Report as presented.  (carried unanimously).

C. 2000-2001 Operating Budget/Expense Report.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns.  Retha Coburn reported that she feels that NMSVH is on track with the budget.  NMSVH has expended approximately 83% of the total annual budget, with the budget period ending June 30, 2001.  Retha Coburn asked for the Board’s permission to exclude the breakdown from each individual department’s budget in future Operating Budget/Expense Reports.  She proposed limiting the budget report to a report on cumulative only.  This will streamline the reporting process and Braille preparation for each Board meeting.  Reta Jones asked if the cumulatives provided are budget or actual?  Retha Coburn reported that they are budget cumulatives.  Reta Jones stated that she would rather see the one page report that shows actual budget totals reported differently.  Somehow we need to look at being able to see how we compare to budget.  Retha Coburn recommended reporting percent used on the cumulative.  Reta Jones stated that she would like to see how we are doing, and percentages would not provide an accurate reporting.  Percentages don’t stand out as much as actual numbers.  Reta Jones stated that the budget cumulatives do not provide her with enough information.  She stated that her suggestion is to include the actual and budget by column.  This could be presented as the financial flash report.  Then if anything stood out in the flash report it could be looked at in greater detail by reviewing the detailed portion of the budget report.  Reta Jones stated that she wants everyone to understand that the budget cumulatives that are provided do not provide accurate information.  A good report would provide an overall actual versus budget cumulative.  Reta Jones stated that another item that is needed in the Operating Budget/Expense Report is the revenues.  This would provide a more accurate analysis of the report.  Retha Coburn stated that we could have an income statement that compared to budget.  President Stryker stated that the this would allow the Board to see how much monthly income NMSVH receives compared to the monthly expenditures.  Reta Jones stated that the above recommendations would provide a better, more comprehensive report while decreasing the amount of detail that is currently reported.  Retha Coburn stated that an income statement would show the gains and losses on our investments.  She asked if Reta Jones wants this information included in the Operating Budget/Expense Report?  Reta Jones stated that she does want the gains and losses, realized and unrealized, included.  President Stryker asked if this information would be duplicated in the Monthly Investment Report?  Retha Coburn stated that it would be reflected in the Monthly Investment Report and the Operating Budget/Expense Report as they are two separate reports.  Reta Jones asked Retha Coburn if the investment gains and losses reported on the Monthly Investment Report are all unrealized gains and losses?  If they were realized gains would they be reported under Interest/Earnings?  Retha Coburn stated that realized gains are reported under Interest/Earnings on the Monthly Investment Report.  Jim Salas asked if the Blackbaud software is helping the Finance Department to generate the necessary financial reports?  Retha Coburn stated that Blackbaud is definitely helping to generate the financial reports.  The Blackbaud reports are not formatted in a user friendly format so it is necessary to export the data from Blackbaud to Excel.  It is possible to modify Blackbaud so that it generates presentable reports.  These modifications are very time consuming and the Finance Department has not had the time to make the necessary modifications.  The Finance Department is going to attempt to make the necessary modifications during the Summer break.  Reta Jones asked if Blackbaud has a Crystal Report Writer feature?  Retha Coburn stated that Blackbaud does have a Crystal Report Writer feature, however the feature does not provide real-time data.  Reta Jones stated that if assistance is needed from Blackbaud that would allow us to utilize the program to it’s fullest we should seek the assistance.  If Blackbaud can make the necessary modifications to generate presentable reports then we should have them make the modifications.  Blackbaud can probably make the modifications in a few minutes where it may take the Finance Department months.  Superintendent Jennings stated that one of our Information Systems staff will be of help when making the modifications because he has been working with the Educational component of Blackbaud and has generated Crystal Reports.  Retha Coburn stated that the Finance Department would like to try to make the modifications before paying Blackbaud to do it.  She stated that everyone in the Finance Department learns when they do the work themselves.  This makes future steps easier.  If the Finance Department finds that they cannot make the necessary modifications then Blackbaud will be contacted to provide assistance.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the 2000-2001 Operating Budget/Expense Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.


Executive Session.  9:51 a.m. to 12:07 p.m., May 24, 2001

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:51 a.m., Thursday, May 24, 2001, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Jim Huge, and Veronica Gallegos.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:06 p.m., Thursday, May 24, 2001 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye,  Reta Jones – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to hire Joanne Habelt for the position of Occupational Therapist.  (carried unanimously).

IX.
Major Focus – Meet the Graduates

Mr. Arnie Bowser, Kelly King, and Dr. Jackie Wood introduced the NMSVH Class of 2001 who will be graduating from NMSVH on May 25, 2001.  Graduates are: Tonya Quintana, Mark Rangel, Adrian Alba, Melissa Rasco, Ermillo Najar, Nina Guerro, and Clarissa White.  Graduates greeted the Board and introduced themselves.  Graduates then shared their future plans with the Board and guests.  Class Sponsor Arnie Bowser told the Board about the accomplishments of the graduates during the 2000-2001 school year, and about the Senior Class trip to San Antonio, Texas.  Mr. Bowser also informed the Board that this graduating class worked very hard throughout the school year to raise money for their Senior Class trip as well as their Senior Dinner in Cloudcroft.    The Board of Regents expressed their excitement of the upcoming graduation and congratulated all members of the Class of 2001 for their hard work and achievements, and wished them luck in their futures.  Superintendent Jennings informed the Board that each year the graduating class makes a special presentation to the school.  This graduating class has raised and donated the money for a climbing wall to be constructed at NMSVH.  The graduating class has asked that this climbing wall be constructed in memory of the dorm parent that passed away this school year.  Superintendent Jennings expressed her appreciation to the graduating class for their gift to the school.  

X. Policies and Procedures

A. Revision to NMSVH Policy 405, Vacation Leave.

President Stryker stated that it is her understanding that this policy was presented to legal counsel for review and advice.  Legal counsel reviewed the policy and provided feedback to the NMSVH Administration.  The policy presented before the Board contains any and all recommendations of legal counsel.  Superintendent Jennings reported that feedback from legal counsel did not change the intent of the revised policy but provided more clarification.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the input from legal counsel, and the policy as a whole, including the intent for the recommended revision.  Jim Salas recommended that the first paragraph of the presented policy be modified to contain the accrual rate for twelve-month employees who work on contract.  Not indicating the accrual rate makes it appear that the accrual rate is open to contract negotiation, when in fact it is not.  The policy drives the contract, not the other way around.  Reta Jones asked if twelve-month contract employees receive the same amount of vacation leave?  Superintendent Jennings stated that twelve-month contract employees do receive the same amount of vacation leave.  Reta Jones stated that given this information she agrees with Jim Salas that the accrual rate should be indicated in the policy for twelve-month contract employees.

B. Revision to NMSVH Policy 425, Personal Leave.

President Stryker stated that it is her understanding that this policy was presented to legal counsel for review and advice.  Legal counsel reviewed the policy and provided feedback to the NMSVH Administration.  The policy presented before the Board contains any and all recommendations of legal counsel.  Superintendent Jennings reported that feedback from legal counsel did not change the intent of the revised policy but provided more clarification.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the input from legal counsel, and the policy as a whole, including the intent for the recommended revision.  Reta Jones recommended that a statement be included clarifying that personal leave is not eligible for “buy back”.  If you do not use the personal leave, you cannot be paid for it.   

C. Revision to NMSVH Policy 440, Sick Leave.

President Stryker stated that it is her understanding that this policy was presented to legal counsel for review and advice.  Legal counsel reviewed the policy and provided feedback to the NMSVH Administration.  The policy presented before the Board contains any and all recommendations of legal counsel.  Superintendent Jennings reported that feedback from legal counsel did not change the intent of the revised policy but provided more clarification.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the input from legal counsel, and the policy as a whole, including the intent for the recommended revision.  This proposed revision incorporates the information that was contained in NMSVH Policy 445, Sick Leave Buy Back.  Reta Jones recommended that paragraph 1.3 be revised to reflect the same language as contained in paragraph 3 of NMSVH Policy 405, i.e. Upon termination, discharge, resignation, or retirement of employment.  Katherine Ingold asked if the maximum accrual rate of 720 hours is enough.  What happens if an employee has a serious illness that requires an extended recovery?  President Stryker stated that long-term disability would cover that scenario.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the policy for Catastrophic Leave is also being reviewed and revised so that there will be clear guidance for those staff members who may need more than their maximum accrual, or who do not have sufficient sick leave accrued.  Reta Jones asked if the maximum accrual rate of 720 hours is consistent with the State policies?  Retha Coburn stated that the maximum accrual rate of 720 hours would allow the 120 hours to be paid at 50%.  Katherine Ingold stated that it is her understanding that we do not pay for unused sick leave on separation.  Superintendent Jennings stated that all full-time employees qualify for participation in the sick leave buy-back program.  Any employee who accumulates over 600 hours of unused sick leave may be paid for additional unused sick leave at a rate equal to 50% of their hourly wage multiplied by the number of hours of unused sick leave over 600 hours, not to exceed 120 hours.  The buy-back period occurs twice annually, January, and July.  Katherine Ingold asked if there is a stipulation that allows the temporary reassignment of an ill or injured employee?  Superintendent Jennings stated that paragraph 3.1 of this proposed revision allows for the temporary reassignment of a temporarily ill, injured, or disabled employee.  In addition the paragraph requires that prior to temporary reassignment a physician’s statement must be obtained that states that the reassignment will not adversely affect the temporary illness, injury, or disability.  Katherine Ingold expressed concern that NMSVH as the employer may want to temporarily reassign an employee due to temporary illness, injury, or disability, but the employee may not wish to work elsewhere and wishes to go on sick leave.  Is this a conflict?  Jim Salas stated that the school can contact a physician and provide a description of duties to the physician and ask the physicians opinion on whether the desired temporary reassignment would be detrimental to the health of the employee.  If the physician states that temporary reassignment would not be detrimental, then the employee needs to continue working in the reassigned area.  Veronica Gallegos stated that it has been the practice of NMSVH to handle temporary reassignments due to illness, injury, or disability in the manner described by Jim Salas.  Physicians are contacted for their opinion on whether the temporary reassignment would be detrimental to the employee.  Katherine Ingold stated that there can still be a problem if NMSVH wants to temporarily reassign an employee due to illness, but the employee would rather stay out on sick leave.  Reta Jones stated that she does not think that an employer can deny an employee the right to utilize their accrued sick leave if sick leave is warranted.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the policy addresses temporary reassignment more for the benefit of the employee who wants to come back to work because they do not have any accrued sick leave.  Veronica Gallegos stated that under the Family Medical Leave Act an employee can take up to 12 weeks away from work due to illness, injury, or disability and still have their position with their employer secure.  After the 12 week period their position is no longer secure and the employer can seek a replacement.  In addition, NMSVH Policy 440 contains stipulations requiring a Physician’s Statement in support of illness, injury, or disability.  It also allows NMSVH to require a Physician’s Statement when reoccurring absences, chronic illness, or a suspected pattern of sick leave abuse is observed.  

D. Deletion of NMSVH Policy 445, Sick Leave Buy Back.

Superintendent Jennings recommended that NMSVH Policy 445 be deleted.  The contents of this policy have been incorporated into NMSVH Policy 440, Sick Leave.

Superintendent Jennings recommended that the above policies be approved with the changes noted during discussion.  These changes would then be incorporated into the policies before distribution.  If it is the desire of the Board, the changes can be made to the policies, and the policies brought back to the Board for approval during the June 21, 2001 Regular Meeting.  President Stryker asked for the opinion of the Board.  The Board had no problem with approving the policies with the changes noted.  It will not be necessary to bring the policies back to the Board in June.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 405 as presented and corrected, NMSVH Policy 425 as presented and corrected, NMSVH Policy 440 as presented and corrected,  and the deletion of NMSVH Policy 445.  

Discussion.

Reta Jones recommended that NMSVH Administration look into policies relating specifically to unrecognized marriages and benefits provided to spouses of unrecognized marriages.  Reta Jones asked if this issue has been considered?  Veronica Gallegos stated that this issue has not been considered.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that this issue needs to be considered and NMSVH Administration needs to develop a recommendation to the Board on what we should do to address this issue.  Jim Huge volunteered to assist the Superintendent in researching public school policies that may address this issue.

(carried unanimously)

IX. Other Items

A. Strategic Planning.

President Stryker reported that she has been in contact with a professional acquaintance that has done strategic planning work for some major corporations and city governments.  This acquaintance was shown the NMSVH Strategic Plan and asked for his opinion.  After review he diplomatically reported that the NMSVH Strategic Plan did not appear to be adequate for an institution of our size.  He offered to meet with the NMSVH Board of Regents, at no cost, to discuss what he feels should be in a strategic plan.    President Stryker stated that she would like to know if the Board would like to have this gentleman come in and address the Board, and if so, when, and how much time can he have.  She will then contact the gentleman and make arrangements for his presentation.  President Stryker stated that she does not feel that our current strategic plan was properly developed and the end product does not address the current functions and needs of the school.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that the Board is committed to long range planning.  She asked if the presentation should be made to the Board of Regents, or should it be made to the key members of the school staff as well as the Board?  President Stryker stated that she proposed that the presentation be made to the Board of Regents because the Board is the body that supports the NMSVH administration.  The proposed presenter feels that the strategic plan has to come from the administration and the staff.  However there has to be buy-in from the Board of Regents.  Development of a comprehensive strategic plan takes a collaborative effort between the school administration, staff, and the Board of Regents.  Reta Jones stated that she would like to see staff involvement in the strategic plan process from the very beginning.  This will give everyone the general, overall knowledge that they will need to contribute to the development of a comprehensive strategic plan.  President Stryker stated that she is sure that the proposed presenter would be happy to present information on strategic planning to the department heads.  Reta Jones stated that she is saying that the presentation should be made to the Board of Regents, Department Heads, and other key staff.  This will ensure that everyone gets the same message.  President Stryker stated that she feels that the current strategic plan is not a useble document.  The development of a usable strategic plan will require buy-in from all levels of the school, up to and including the Board of Regents.  President Stryker clarified that she is not recommending that her professional acquaintance be hired to facilitate the development of the strategic plan.  She is simply saying that we have an opportunity to hear a professional opinion on what our strategic plan should be, and what it can do for the school, at no cost.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that the strategic planning process is important, and if the school can develop a better strategic plan then we should, no matter who facilitates the process.  Jim Salas asked Superintendent Jennings if she can estimate how far off our current strategic plan is.  Does the strategic plan contain the input that was provided to the staff member who coordinated the development of the current strategic plan?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is aware of one committee, comprised of representation from all departments, that was involved in the development of the strategic plan.  This one committee solicited input from the various departments and levels.  She also stated that there was a great deal of turmoil between the coordinator and the members of the committee.  Jim Salas asked if the document that came to the Board would have been different if the turmoil within the committee did not exist?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the presented document would have been different without the turmoil.  She feels that our current strategic plan is not a long-range strategic plan.  It basically focuses on day-to-day operations.  It does not provide a forecast of where the school is heading in the future.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that if the gentleman that President Stryker spoke of is interested in coming and addressing the Board of Regents and NMSVH Directors and managers then we should take advantage of the offer so that we can develop a usable strategic plan.  Katherine Ingold asked if this presentation would be made during a Board meeting, or would it be a special presentation?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we should attempt to have this presentation during the June 21, 2001 Board meeting.  She will contact this gentleman then determine which staff members should be present during the presentation.  Reta Jones stated that it is also important to have everyone who will be involved in the strategic plan development attend the presentation because this type of presentation usually serve to motivate the involved parties.  

B. Facilities Master Plan.

President Stryker informed the Board that after the Facilities Master Plan was presented to the Board during the April 27, 2001 meeting Mr. Rem Alley, who developed the plan, visited with her.  Mr. Alley expressed concern that he had heard that the Board of Regents was not happy with the report that he had provided.   President Stryker stated that she explained to Mr. Alley that what the Board thought they were going to get, and what they got, may have been two different plans.  Mr. Alley stated that he is very committed to providing a quality product to the NMSVH Board of Regents.   President Stryker explained to Mr. Alley that it is NMSVH’s intention to request capital outlay funds from the New Mexico Legislature to fund the phases that are addressed in the Facilities Master Plan.   President Stryker explained to Mr. Alley that NMSVH would need portions of his Facilities Master Plan to contain the necessary information to support the  capital outlay requests to the Legislature.  Mr. Alley stated that he was not aware that the Facilities Master Plan was going to be used in that manner.  He did however state that he could revise the Facilities Master Plan so that it provided the needed information to support a capital outlay request.  President Stryker stated that she called Superintendent Jennings following her meeting with Mr. Alley to discuss the conversation.  President Stryker stated that Superintendent Jennings informed her that she did have meetings with Mr. Alley and had informed him that the school would be utilizing the Facilities Master Plan for capital outlay requests.  President Stryker also reported that there might be some misunderstandings regarding the fees that NMSVH is paying to Mr. Alley for development of the Facilities Master Plan.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has addressed the fees with Mr. Alley but she will make a follow-up call to him to ensure that there is no confusion.

C. Payroll Outsourcing.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to the Board that NMSVH continue payroll services in-house on the NMSVH campus.  This recommendation was originally prepared for presentation to the Board during the April 27, 2001 meeting, but at the request of the Board it was tabled to allow discussion by all Board members during this meeting.  Retha Coburn reported that the bids that were received in response to the RFP were good for a period of 45 days.  Due to the tabling of this issue in April all bids received have expired.  If the Board should decide to pursue outsourcing of payroll, NMSVH would be required to issue a new RFP and collect new bids for presentation to the Board.  Retha Coburn stated that the Finance Department does not oppose outsourcing, but in the area of payroll the Finance Department does not see the value of outsourcing.  For payroll outsourcing to serve its purpose the outsourcer would need to pick up the majority of the work.  The bids that we received in response to the RFP do not pick up the majority of the work.  NMSVH would still need to have a payroll person on campus to provide the on-site support work needed by the outsourcer.  This does not appear to be cost effective.  Not only will we have the wage/salary for the payroll support person, we will have an extra $25,000 expenditure for the outsourcing services.  Retha Coburn stated that at this time she cannot identify where that extra $25,000 would come from.  The budget does not contain the funds for this expenditure.  Retha Coburn stated that she welcomes questions and comments from the Board regarding this matter.  Jim Salas stated that he has a couple of concerns.  The recommendation on payroll outsourcing states that an estimated 33% of an NMSVH employee’s time would be required to facilitate the outsourcing and to provide a viable backup plan.  What kind of tasks would this NMSVH employee need to do for basically 1/3 of each week in order to support the outsourcing?  Retha Coburn stated that one of the bidders, Payday Inc., originally did not want to touch our time keeping and leave accrual tasks.  This means that the time keeping, leave accrual, and those types of accounting procedures would need to be accomplished by NMSVH staff.  If that is the case the majority of the work to accomplish payroll will be done by NMSVH staff.  The only portion of the payroll that will be picked up by the outsourcer will be the printing of checks, stuffing of envelopes, and the associated payroll reports.  If that is all that we want the outsourcer to do it will not be saving NMSVH that much manpower hours and money.  Retha Coburn stated that another consideration is that at any given moment we can create reports regarding payroll, because we have immediate access to the all of the necessary information.  If an outsourcer has that information, we will not be able to provide timely reports.  We will need to rely on the outsourcer to provide us with the needed information.  Retha Coburn stated that she has spoken with Payday Inc. regarding the time keeping and leave accrual tasks.  Payday Inc. has stated that they are willing to take on these tasks but at an additional cost to what is addressed in their bid.  They still expressed concerns about the liability of the data.  They feel that we will be relying on them to provide the information for each employee’s time worked.  Jim Salas asked how Payday Inc. gets most of its data for payroll processing.  Retha Coburn stated that NMSVH would keep track of time worked, leave and sick leave accrual, compile a report of hours worked, and provide this data to Payday Inc.  Payday Inc. will then take the data and cut checks for payroll.  Reta Jones stated that she has a lot of clients who utilize outsourced payroll services.  She has not heard these concerns from those clients.  There are payroll services who track leave and sick leave accrual.  There are payroll services who are feeding directly off of time card clock systems that are computerized and go directly into the data.  There are also payroll services who provide that data back to the contractor electronically, on-line.  There is a level of sophistication out there that can provide the comprehensive payroll services needed.  Retha Coburn stated that that level of service may be available, but she does not feel that it is available through Payday, Inc.  The needed level of service is probably available from Art B. Davis, who was another of the bidders who responded to the RFP.  But his fees are almost $50,000 for those services.  Reta Jones stated that she knows that there are other payroll services available that can meet our needs.  She stated that she will research this issue and try to determine what payroll services are being utilized by businesses and corporations within the state.   Retha Coburn stated that if NMSVH decided to outsource payroll it would not result in the Finance Department having less staff.  The current Payroll staff member not only handles payroll, but is also assigned other tasks.  In order to ensure that the additional tasks do not shift to an already overburdened desk we would need to keep the staff position in Finance.  Retha Coburn stated that she questions where the cost effectiveness would be in outsourcing payroll.  Reta Jones stated that she would hope that it is not saving another full time employee position.  Hopefully it would result in increased time to focus on other areas within the department.  Reta Jones stated that she wants to make sure everyone understands that outsourcing may not always have to do with decreasing staffing costs.  It may be about reallocating resources to start providing a higher level of services.  A level of service that may not be obtainable because the resources within a department are stretched so thin.  President Stryker stated that she works for a company that outsources payroll.  Her company has a person on staff to support the outsourcer.  If we have to go out for bid on the payroll outsourcing again, perhaps it would benefit NMSVH to expand our search area.  Perhaps we should not limit ourselves to seeking bids only from Alamogordo and Albuquerque.  If we expand our bidder search area we may be able to get bids from companies that can provide the services needed by NMSVH, at a competitive cost.  President Stryker stated that she is also aware that when the subject of outsourcing comes up within an institution or business the staff take the issue very personal.  She stated that the clarifications on outsourcing provided by Reta Jones are very important.  When staff hear outsourcing, the first thought is about the loss of jobs.  Staff need to be aware that outsourcing does not always mean the loss of jobs, but the opportunity to improve or expand services.  Superintendent Jennings stated that her concern at this point, considering the budget, is unless we eliminate a position she does not know how NMSVH will pay for the payroll outsourcing services.  At this point, payroll outsourcing would not be saving NMSVH any money, but would result in additional costs.  If we do go with payroll outsourcing, we can take the payroll staff member and have them provide the payroll support services to the outsourcer while assigning them additional responsibilities that would allow for an increase in services by the Finance Department.  Bottom line is payroll outsourcing will be an additional cost to an already tight budget.  Retha Coburn stated that the Finance Department does need more manpower to provide the necessary financial information required by the Board, and to increase efficiency within the department.  However, the Finance Department feels that we have developed methods to better utilize manpower within the department, utilizing the current staffing, without spending an additional $25,000 to outsource the payroll function.  There are tasks within the payroll process that are repetitive.  These repetitive tasks can be handled by a clerk position.  We have a person within the Finance Department that can be assigned these repetitive tasks as part of their daily work assignments.  Reassigning these repetitive tasks is allowing the payroll position to assume more duties.  Reta Jones stated that in her opinion the investigation into the outsourcing of payroll should not have been handled through the RFP process.  We should have conducted research into the outsourcing that would have addressed the feasibility questions first.  By jumping straight into the RFP process we now find ourselves analyzing the bid information and trying to fit the bid services offered into the needs of the school.  We should have determined what we want from a bidder first, include all of this information into the RFP, and then see what type of responses we receive.  Reta Jones stated that she would not propose that we put the payroll outsourcing out for bid.  But proposes that we continue researching what is available for outsourcing services.  Determine what might work for NMSVH without going through the formal RFP process.  Reta Jones stated that her recommendation applies to all areas of outsourcing.  We need to determine our needs first, then determine what is available.  If we determine that the services that NMSVH requires are not currently available we should stay on top of the issue and see what might be available in the future.   Superintendent Jennings stated that if the Board would provide administration with their expectations regarding outsourcing it would assist the process.  Do we focus on one area and complete an in-depth analysis, needs assessment, RFP, and recommendation before we move to another outsourcing area?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she wants to avoid having three different outsourcing areas on the table at one time.  She stated that she would prefer to focus on one outsourcing area at a time to ensure that a thorough analysis and needs assessment is completed.  Reta Jones stated that the questions that need to be asked are; what do we need for services, and how much would it have to cost?  Start out with the needs assessment.  Then find out what options are out there that can meet the needs.  Start thinking from the prospective that we need to maintain or increase the same level of service that we currently provide in-house.  This should be a basic requirement.  We need to put together the model of service that NMSVH expects, and then find out if there are services available, that when presented with our expectations and needs, can meet those expectations and needs.  We also need to remain somewhat flexible.  If they cannot meet our expectations and needs exactly, how close can they come?  How would the services rate on a scale from 1 to 10?  Katherine Ingold stated that the actual using agency (NMSVH) can also benefit from the analysis and needs assessment.  The using agency, either during the process, or following completion of the process may be able to see how they can improve, or change procedures to better meet the expectations and needs of the agency.  In some cases these internal changes may negate the necessity to pursue outsourcing.  Retha Coburn stated that this process has already been initiated within the Finance Department and has resulted in increased quality and cost effectiveness of services provided.  The initial process involved in outsourcing has already increased department awareness of how services can be improved.  Not only in the Finance Department, but other departments as well.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that Payroll is the easiest function to begin with when investigating outsourcing.  The outsourcing of payroll probably has the largest number of success stories in the corporate world.  Businesses are going to the concept that they can do what is their core, i.e. education, and all other services can be outsourced.  Reta Jones recommended that we restrict our outsourcing investigative process to payroll at this time.  This will allow NMSVH to become familiar and comfortable with the processes necessary prior to outsourcing.  After administration has successfully completed the investigation of payroll outsourcing, and either outsourced, or kept the function in-house, we can move on to another possible outsourcing area.  This will allow administration to become proficient with the outsourcing investigation process.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that outsourcing payroll would work, but she is not certain that it would be cost effective.  She asked for guidance from the Board as to the goal for outsourcing payroll.  Are we looking for cost savings and efficiency?  Or are we looking for some other outcome?  Reta Jones stated that you need to look at the true cost.  You need to expand your definition of savings.  Looking at the savings goes beyond looking at a hard dollar cost.  You have to go deeper.  You have to look at the overall cost savings to the organization.  This is the part that needs to be analyzed.  To maintain employees is much more expensive than the salary cost of that employee.  On the surface it may not appear to be cost effective to outsource.  But you must look deeper than the surface to determine the true cost savings.  Overhead must be looked at.  Jim Salas stated that we also need to look beyond the dollars.  For example if we were looking to outsource to a company out of Albuquerque, what is the cost of mailing data and checks back and forth to the company?  We need to determine if a company not situated in Alamogordo can process the data and have payroll processed and to the bank and employees on time.  Conversation continued on what needs to be looked at when investigating the payroll outsourcing issue.  Reta Jones stated that we also need to watch for an ASP provider.  Is there an ASP provider on Blackbaud?  An ASP provider can do our payroll and get it back to us in a very timely manner.  The ASP provider uses Blackbaud and we can transmit information back and forth with the ASP provider using our computer and our program.  There has been a lot of development in that area that needs to be considered when investigating outsourcing of payroll.   Jim Salas stated that another item that was mentioned is the confidentiality of information such as social security numbers and wage rates.  Wage rates are public information.  If someone requests wage rates, we are obligated by law to provide the information.  There are companies out there that outsource payroll and not only have social security numbers and wage information to protect but a great deal of other company related confidential information that could be potentially damaging if it got into the hands of the competition.  Many of these companies have been very successful at outsourcing their payroll.  Retha Coburn stated that the Finance Department is also hesitant to turn payroll over to another company because the staff has just spent a great deal of time and effort cleaning up the school’s payroll system.  Reta Jones stated that these are the personal costs that must also be evaluated when investigating payroll outsourcing.  However the personal costs cannot be evaluated as part of the financial benefit.  Superintendent Jennings stated that they would work on an outsourcing investigative process.  When this process is identified, feedback on the process will be solicited from members of the Board.  Reta Jones stated that everyone will learn a lot from this process.  

D. Preschool Expansion – Portable Classrooms.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the Request for Proposal (RFP)  on a 40X60 single portable building with four classrooms and two restrooms to accommodate preschool expansion to Comark Building Systems, Inc. at a quoted price of $78,042.00.  If approved by the NMSVH Board of Regents this Capital Project Request will be presented to the New Mexico Commission on Higher Education for approval.  It is the opinion of NMSVH administration and the Preschool Director, Linda Lyle, that the best course of action to accommodate the expansion of the Preschool would be the purchase and placement of the portable building on the existing Preschool site at 230 Truman, NE, Albuquerque.  Retha Coburn reported that there was a fear that this issue would not be presented to the Commission on Higher Education until August 2001 which would not allow the portable building to be ready by the beginning of the 2001-2002 school year.  However work progressed on researching portable building, sending out an RFP for the portable building, and obtaining the necessary bid information.  Retha Coburn stated that she contacted Miguel Hidalgo with the Commission on Higher Education and asked that the Capital Project Request for the portable building be included on the June 2001 CHE agenda.  Mr. Hidalgo agreed to present the Capital Project Request on the June 2001 agenda if the NMSVH Board of Regents approves the Capital Project Request prior to his presentation.  If the Board approves of this request a signed copy of the necessary paperwork will be transmitted to CHE immediately following this meeting.  Retha Coburn stated that Margie Macias conducted extensive research into portable buildings, and Mr. Rem Alley has prepared site plans that address placement of the portable building at 230 Truman Street.  The RFP, bids, research information, and site plans are presented to the Board in support of this agenda item.  Retha Coburn stated that the initial proposal, as discussed during the May 24, 2001 Board Meeting was to purchase 2 portable buildings.  Each portable building would contain 2 classrooms and a shared restroom facility, for a total of 4 classrooms.  Placement of 2 portable buildings would eliminate all parking at the front of the existing Preschool site which would require the lease of property on the east side of the existing Preschool site for staff and parent parking.  The owner of the property to the east of the Preschool has been contacted to determine a lease cost for his lot and he has indicated that he would lease this lot for parking at a cost of approximately $625.00 per month.  He stated that while he is willing to lease this property he is limiting the lease period to 3 years.  Retha Coburn stated that all of the paperwork required by CHE has been completed on this project.  Modifications to the project request can be made if necessary.  Since submission of the original proposal of 2 portable buildings Margie Macias, through her research, has located a manufacturer that builds a portable building that contains 4 classrooms.  The manufacturer’s bid and specifications on the 4-classroom building is presented to the Board in support of this agenda item.  Purchase of the 4-classroom building will allow the placement of 1 portable building on the 230 Truman site.  The dimensions of the 4-classroom building are 40’ X 60’.  This will allow for adequate classroom space to accommodate the expansion of the Preschool program, and retain some of the parking area on the west side of the existing facility.  This option may eliminate the need to lease additional parking on the east side of the existing facility.  The proposal presented to the Board at this meeting does not address leasing the lot on the east side of the existing Preschool facility for parking.  The 4-classroom building would be placed on the south west corner of the 230 Truman site.  The building would have 2 wheelchair accessible ramps, one on the east end, and another on the west end.  The 4-classroom building would also contain two handicapped accessible restrooms.  The classrooms would be slightly smaller than the classrooms that would be in the 2-classroom portable buildings.  However the classrooms would be slightly larger than the classrooms located on the main campus.  The classrooms would be 520 sq. ft. each.   Margie Macias briefed the Board on the construction and desired upgrades in the 4-classroom building.  The upgrades are listed in the materials provided to the Board in support of this agenda item.  Reta Jones noted that the specifications list carpeted classrooms.  Is this going to be a problem with the Health Department?  Retha Coburn stated that our specifications ask for partial carpet/partial linoleum in the classrooms.  The manufacturer has also agreed to install an extra sink in each of the classrooms.  The cost of the extra sink is included in the quoted price of $78,042.00.  Retha Coburn stated that the quoted price includes all upgrades requested by NMSVH.  She stated that it is her opinion that if approved NMSVH would be purchasing a portable building that would be very usable by the Preschool for a number of years.  In addition the quality of construction should ensure a reasonable resale value when the building is no longer needed by the Preschool.  President Stryker stated that Retha Coburn had stated during an earlier meeting that it is very difficult to locate a used portable building.  Because of this scarcity, resale value on portable buildings is very high.  Retha Coburn stated that she has been in touch with Mr. Rem Alley and shared with him the portable building option.  Mr. Alley feels that the purchase of a portable building will provide NMSVH with ample time to determine the future needs of the Preschool and seek the site and funding necessary for a new Preschool facility.  President Stryker asked Retha Coburn if there are any restrictions on parking on the streets in the area of the Preschool?  If there are no restrictions on parking, will it be necessary to lease the lot to the east of the Preschool for parking?  Linda Lyle stated that she has not seen any posted signs in the area of the Preschool that forbids parking on the street.  There is some concern about vandalism, but vandalism could also happen in the parking lot.  Reta Jones asked if there is a dirt lot across the street from the Preschool?  Linda Lyle stated that there is a dirt lot across the street but it has been recently sold to developers who are constructing townhouses.  Katherine Ingold recommended that, if approved, we place the portable on the site and see if there will be a need for additional parking.  If there is a need for additional parking we can address the issue in the future.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that there will be peak times for use of the Preschool parking.  In those cases staff will need to preplan for parking.  Linda Lyle pointed out that the parking needs during this school year have appeared to be light because of the split schedule that the Preschool has been running.  However with the portable building the Preschool will not be running split scheduling which means that all of the staff will be at the school, all day.  This will increase the parking needs by almost double from last school year.  The Preschool will explore using on-street parking to alleviate any possible parking problems.  Linda Lyle stated that bus pickup and drop off would be done curbside on the street adjacent to the Preschool.  This will require the staff to park on the street a block over from the school to keep the street in front of the school clear for bus use.  Reta Jones asked Linda Lyle how she feels about the purchase of a portable building to accommodate the Preschool programs.  Linda Lyle stated that she is very excited about the possible purchase and placement of a portable building at the Preschool.  With the transportation JPA that the Preschool has entered into with Albuquerque Public Schools, a decision had to made on whether the Preschool would do single sessions or double sessions during the 2001-2002 school year.  The decision was made to go with single session.  The decision to purchase a portable building will make the single sessions much more comfortable for all concerned.  Linda Lyle stated that she wholeheartedly endorses the pursuit of a portable building for the Preschool.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to accept the bid submitted by Comark Building Systems, Inc. for one (1) 40X60 portable building with four (4) classroom at the bid amount of $78,042.00 which includes upgrades, delivery, and setup.

Discussion on Preschool Expansion Motion.

Jim Salas asked if we know anyone who has purchased one of these buildings from Comark Building Systems, Inc.?  Margie Macias stated that we do not know of anyone who has this particular type of building from Comark but she stated that she will attempt to locate someone who has purchased one.  Comark did send a customer satisfaction list.  Margie Macias stated that she has gone through the customer satisfaction list and has highlighted customers in New Mexico who have purchased portable classroom buildings from Comark.  There a number of customers in New Mexico, the closest being in Las Cruces.  Margie Macias stated that she will follow-up with the New Mexico purchasers.  Retha Coburn stated that by purchasing the one portable building with four classrooms from Comark we will be well under the $150,000 that was discussed during the May 2001 Board meeting.

(carried unanimously)

E. Capital Outlay Budget Request.

Retha Coburn presented a Capital Planning Proposal to the Board for consideration.   This proposal addresses alterations/renovations to the main campus and utilizes information that was provided in the recently completed Facilities Master Plan as well as long-range planning for NMSVH.   If approved by the Board of Regents this Capital Planning Proposal will be presented to the New Mexico Commission on Higher Education (CHE) by June 15, 2001 for consideration.  The forms that are contained in the Board packet will be submitted to CHE for their project planning.  The projects submitted and reviewed by CHE will then be presented to the New Mexico Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) who will then present project requests to the State Legislature during the next legislative session.  Retha Coburn state that the CHE reviews each Capital Outlay Budget Request, assigns a priority, and submits the prioritized requests to the LFC.  The LFC reviews the requests and prioritization submitted by CHE and determines if the LFC agrees with the prioritization.  The LFC can also accept projects that were not recommended for consideration by the CHE.  Retha Coburn reviewed the documentation contained in the Board packet in support of the Capital Outlay Budget Request agenda item.  Retha Coburn explained that the table that is contained in the Board packets, titled Appendix IX-1, NMSVH Capital Outlay Projections 2001 through 2007 outlines the time frame that NMSVH will present it’s various projects to CHE for funding consideration.  This table existed but has been completely revised utilizing the information that was contained in the recently completed Facilities Master Plan.  Retha Coburn pointed out that this table was developed utilizing a revision to the Facilities Master Plan, not the Facilities Master Plan as it was presented to the Board in April 2001.  The revised Facilities Master Plan is included in the supporting documentation for this agenda item.  Retha Coburn informed the Board that Superintendent Jennings reviewed the Facilities Master Plan that was presented to the Board in April 2001 and determined that some of the phases addressed in the plan needed to be rearranged to ensure that safety and health issues are addressed in a timely manner.  The revised Facilities Master Plan reflects these phase changes.  Superintendent Jennings also setup a meeting with Cathy Fernandez, Principal Analyst, LFC.  This meeting was held on the main campus.  Ms. Fernandez was able to tour the campus and now has first hand knowledge of the age and condition of our facility.  She was impressed with the job that NMSVH has done in maintaining our aging facilities.  Retha Coburn stated that as a result of this meeting on the campus Ms. Fernandez is supportive of our requests for capital project funds.  Retha Coburn pointed out that the table contained in the Board packet not only outlines the time table for the capital project phases but also reflects that NMSVH will be seeking state appropriation for the phases.  She pointed out that the first item on the table addresses the Preschool expansion and portable classroom purchase as discussed in the previous agenda item.  This line item does indicate that the funding source will be from institutional balances.  However the state appropriations begin on the following line item and carry throughout the table.  Retha Coburn stated that she intends to send the revised Facilities Master Plan to CHE with the required Capital Projects documentation.  This will allow CHE to be thoroughly familiar with the existing facilities and the phases that we will be seeking funding for.  The Capital Projects Request that is presented to the Board for approval during this meeting addresses Phase 1 of the revised Facilities Master Plan.  This will addresses renovations to Garrett Dorm, Sacramento Dorm, and the Superintendent’s Residence.  This work includes heating and cooling systems, fire alarm systems, sprinkler systems, limited asbestos removal, and renovations to meet ADA.  Superintendent Jennings stated that during the revision to the Facilities Master Plan administration ensured that safety and health items were included in each phase.  She also informed the Board that the documentation presented to the Board in support of this agenda item has historically been addressed by a one page memorandum to the Board.  Superintendent Jennings expressed her appreciation to Retha Coburn for the work on the documentation that is presented to the Board in support of this agenda item.  She feels that the information that is presented gives the Board of Regents and Administration a much clearer picture of the long-term facilities project plans.  President Stryker asked if the dollar figures reflected in this proposal have been carefully reviewed?  The Facilities Master Plan that was presented to the Board in April 2001 seemed to contain project figures that appeared to be less than realistic.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the figures have been reviewed.  When NMSVH requests funding for each of the phases, we will be required to submit detailed figures for each aspect of the phase.  The research necessary to compile the detailed figures will ensure that we have accurate cost estimates prior to requesting state appropriation.  Retha Coburn stated she has had the opportunity to review paperwork on projects that the LFC has approved.  In almost all cases the dollar amount approved was less than the dollar amount requested.  This information needs to be considered when putting together our requests.  Reta Jones asked if it is too late to get state appropriations for the Preschool portable building?  Retha Coburn stated that NMSVH cannot request state appropriations until the 2002-2003 school year.  This will be too late for acquisition of the Preschool portable building.  Reta Jones asked if CHE has asked for any other Capital Outlay Budget information?  Retha Coburn stated that NMSVH does not currently have any major projects proposed.  The NMSVH budget does contain $400,000 in capital outlay monies from institutional balances, however those are all considered minor projects, renewals, and replacements.  We are not required to go through the Capital Projects Request process to use the $400,000.  These funds can be expended with NMSVH Board of Regent’s approval.  President Stryker asked if Cathy Fernandez with the LFC, and Miguel Hidalgo with the CHE were helpful during the development of this Capital Projects Request?  What kind of feedback did we receive during the development of this plan and request?   Retha Coburn stated that Superintendent Jennings and herself have a meeting set up with our CHE Principal Analyst, and the CHE Chief Analyst on June 25, 2001 to discuss recommended strategies for seeking state appropriations and ensuring that CHE is informed of our financial status.  The on-campus meeting with Cathy Fernandez, LFC Principal Analyst was very valuable.  She expressed a great deal of hope in NMSVH obtaining Capital Outlay funds.  Ms. Fernandez did state that the LFC would probably never entertain requests for operational funding from NMSVH until NMSVH no longer had a balance in our reserve funds.  Superintendent Jennings stated that when NMSVH became a land grant recipient the focus was to support the main campus.  One thing that may need to be considered is that NMSVH has expanded and added a Preschool and an Outreach program.  Perhaps the State needs to take a look at the land grant appropriation that we have been getting and increase it to meet the expanded services currently provided by NMSVH.  Retha Coburn stated that she is appreciative of the assistance and insight that has been provided by Ms. Fernandez of the LFC.  She provided enough information to allow NMSVH Finance to have a clear picture of the capital outlay/state appropriation process.  This information will be valuable to us in our future pursuits for funding.  Retha Coburn stated that Ms. Fernandez informed her that the State Appropriation General Fund money is held in one account or fund pot.  All of the institutions request funding from that one pot.  When NSMVH starts asking for money from that pot our requests will be very carefully reviewed and scrutinized.  It is important that we ask for funding only for items necessary to keep our programs running.  Another program or institution will have to receive less money in order for us to receive money.  Ms. Fernandez feels that the more informed the CHE and LFC are regarding NMSVH, the more successful we will be in appropriating funding.  Ms. Fernandez also stated that she feels our chances of receiving Capital Outlay monies will be more successful if we address safety, health, and ADA issues.  Our revised Facilities Master Plan addresses these issues in each phase.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the Capital Planning Budget and Request for submission to the New Mexico Commission on Higher Education.  (carried unanimously)

F. School Bus Purchase.

Retha Coburn presented a proposal to the Board to approve and award the contract on a new 2002 Wheelchair School Bus to Zia Bus Sales, Inc., of Albuquerque, New Mexico for a bid price of $78,475.00 to include ducted air conditioning.  Retha Coburn asked Margie Macias to brief the Board on this recommendation.  Margie Macias informed the Board that if approved this bus would be a replacement for a bus that was approved for purchase by the Board, ordered, received, and then returned to the manufacturer due to non-compliance with the required specifications.  Margie Macias stated that she did a thorough review of all bids that were received in response to the RFP and she feels that the bus that would be provided by Zia Bus Sales, Inc. meets all of the specifications as outlined in the RFP and would be a quality product.  The bus that was approved for purchase last year, and subsequently returned due to non-compliance was approximately $77,000.00.  Margie Macias stated that the bus that would be provided by Zia Bus Sales, Inc. would be a front nose bus.  This means that the engine would be in front of the driver’s compartment with engine access outside of the passenger compartment.  This is important as this will be a wheelchair bus and valuable space would be lost on a rear engine bus.  Flat nose buses, with the engine adjacent to the driver’s seat are very costly to maintain as most mechanics in the area do not want to work on flat nosed buses, and when a mechanic is located the number of hours and fees necessary for work are excessive.  The front nose bus has a longer wheel base than the existing bus which will require some additional training for our drivers but should not pose a problem.  Jim Salas stated that when he reviewed the specifications listed in the RFP he concluded that we are looking for a very specialized bus.  Is that correct?  Margie Macias stated that it is specialized in that we need a wheelchair bus.  NMSVH did ask for items that we felt were needed in a bus.  An example would be a flat floor instead of loosing floor space to wheel wells.  Wheel wells inside the passenger compartment result in a loss of needed floor space for wheelchair placement.  The flat floor will also result in a manageable wheelbase when navigating the bus through the neighborhoods where we will be picking up students.  Jim Salas stated that those are important considerations.  He stated that when reviewing the Bid Proposal Evaluation Form the weighting for the Product Design & Features was small.  When you consider that we are looking for a specialized bus the weighting for design and features should have been higher.  The Product Design & Features weighting was 12.5 while the Product Cost weighting was 50.5.  It sounds like we are saying that pricing is important but not the most important.  By looking at the RFP it appears that the design and features are the most important consideration.  But then we put more weight on the cost than the design and features.  If we were looking for a specialized bus the design and features weighting should have been larger than cost, or at least equal to the cost weighting.  Margie Macias stated that that is a good point and will be taken into consideration on all future RFPs.  Jim Salas stated that he is not disputing that the highest quality product is being recommended.  He is simply pointing out the weakness in the evaluation weighting.  Reta Jones stated that alternatively, the weighting may not have to be higher in design and features because successful bids must meet the bid criteria.  Any product that did not meet the minimum specifications would be rejected.  If you did not have detailed specifications then additional weighting would be appropriate for design and features.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by the Board moved to approve the purchase of a wheelchair bus from Zia Bus Sales, Incl., Bid #1, for the bid price of $78,475.00 to include ducted air conditioning.

Discussion.

Jim Salas asked if the bus company that was awarded the bid last year submitted a bid again on this RFP?  Margie Macias stated that the bus sales company that we dealt with last year did not bid on this RFP.

(carried unanimously)

G. Manpower Study.

Discussed during Executive Session under Limited Personnel Issues.

H. Outsourcing Update.

Discussed during the Payroll Outsourcing agenda item.

I. 2001/2002 School Calendar.

Superintendent Jennings presented the 2001/2002 School Calendar for the Board’s approval.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this calendar was developed utilizing the public school’s calendar.  Reta Jones asked what the accreditation requirements are for total number of school days, and how do our number of days compare?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the State of New Mexico requires 180 teaching days, and NMSVH has 180 teaching days.  This does not include the 4 in-service days.  Veronica Gallegos stated that last year we had 180 teaching days and 9 in-service days.  As a budget saving 

measure the total number of in-service days has been reduced to 4, but the total number of teaching days remains at 180.  Superintendent Jennings stated that in order to cut the in-service days from 9 days to 4 days we will be utilizing the Friday afternoons when the students travel home for staff training.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the 2001/2002 School Calendar as presented.  (carried unanimously)

J. Board Officer Roles, Authorities, and Election.

  

Tabled until the June 21, 2001 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.

K. Campus Resource Officer Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to the Campus Resource Officer Contract that was approved by the Board of Regents during the April 27, 2001 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  Since approval of this contract in April the City of Alamogordo has indicated that they cannot provide the Campus Resource Officer services to NMSVH at the same price as the 2000/2001 School Year.  The fees for the 2000/2001 school year were $32,000.00.  When preparing the contract for the Campus Resource Officer in April 2001 the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety had stated that they would provide the services at the same contract price.  However, when the contract was presented to the Mayor of Alamogordo he refused to sign the contract because the fees were not increased as per their instructions.  The City of Alamogordo, on reviewing their budget, feels that due to the overtime often required of the Campus Resource Officer, they cannot provide the services at $32,000.00 per school year.  The City of Alamogordo has agreed to provide the Campus Resource Officer services at a contract price of $33,886.00.  Superintendent Jennings explained that all of the other public schools in Alamogordo that have a Campus Resource Officer pay 70% of the officer’s salary.  After negotiations with the City of Alamogordo the City agreed to NMSVH paying 63% of the Campus Resource Officer’s salary.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has had conversations with the Finance Department regarding the increases in the Campus Resource Officer contract.  She stated that given some of the issues that NMSVH has had to deal with the increase of $1,886.00 is minimal when you consider the benefits of having the Campus Resource Officer on campus.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she supports the increase in the contract price.  She stated that the contract price is something that needs to be looked at on a yearly basis, but at this point the cost is worth the services that are being provided.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the revised contract between the City of Alamogordo and NMSVH to provide Campus Resource Officer services at a cost of $33,886.00 per contract period.  (carried unanimously)

Adjournment

Meeting Adjourned at 3:00 p.m., Thursday, May 24, 2001

(Approved June 21, 2001)


(Approved June 21, 2001)

​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​​​
________________________

Donna Stryker, President


Katherine Ingold, Secretary
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